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February 19, 2004

Councilmember Kathy Patterson, Chairperson
Committee on the Judiciary
1350 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Room 5

Washington, DC  20004

Dear Councilmember Patterson,

Our Commission fully supports the proposed PSA realignment.  Our community has been actively engaged in discussions regarding the proposed boundaries of Police Service Area (PSA) 102 over the last nine months.  While we are united in our support, the road to this decision was lined with obstacles and barriers that need to be reviewed as we believe it serves both a cautionary tale of agency miscommunication as well as an example of community activism.

On June 12, 2003, our Commission sent a letter to Chief Charles Ramsey generally supporting these proposed boundaries with the following comments: (1) moving the Capitol Hill community into one police district – the 1st District – is a welcome change; (2) placing the H Street, NE in one PSA is critical to implementing effective public safety measures for the emerging economic corridor and (3) western and eastern boundaries should be the tracks at Union Station and 16th Street, NE respectively.

As the summer progressed, MPD received several suggestions and comments from citizens, neighborhood, civic and business association and ANCs throughout the city.  Perhaps one of the most thoughtful and researched comments from the entire city came from what is currently PSA 106.  In an exhaustive review of service call statistics, the community members of PSA 106 analyzed the proposed boundaries of the entire city as well as those on Capitol Hill.  Specifically in reference to the proposed PSA 102, the analysis indicated that this PSA would have an inordinate number of “hot spots” ranging from the bus terminal on K Street, NE, Union Station grounds, the difficulties on Wylie and 15th Streets to the long-standing challenges of H Street, NE.  The analysis also indicated that the originally proposed PSA 103, with a small area and call density, represented a poor allocation of police resources and was a direct contradiction to the department's arguments for restructuring the PSAs.  After reviewing this detailed analysis, MPD decided in September to change the western boundary from 15th Street to 8th Street, NE

At our November Commission meeting, exception was taken with this change for the following reasons: (1) the commercial corridor of H Street needs to be in one PSA, (2) the 8th Street boundary line is difficult as this street has seen increasing numbers of “crimes of opportunity” on pedestrian traffic from Union Station and (3) while from a statistical standpoint using 8th Street may be logical, from a community perspective it is not preferred solution as Maryland Avenue is a more appropriate community boundary.  To that end, our Commission passed a unanimous resolution to encourage Deputy Mayor Margaret Kellems to reconsider this recent change.

Subsequent to our meeting, a vigorous and energetic dialog between several neighborhood associations and PSA organizations on Capitol Hill ensued.  While the exchanges were sometimes heated, the best traits of our community rose to the top.  The discussion started at the community meeting held on November 18, 2003 at the Old City Capitol Hill Neighborhood Association meeting held at the Sherwood Recreation Center.  At that meeting, Mr. Charles Burger, chair of the Alcohol Beverage Control Board, has publicly commented that from an alcohol licensing perspective, putting these emerging economic corridors, such as H Street, into one PSA provides better opportunities to enforce voluntary agreements and as well as regulatory requirements.  Building on that recommendation, Fifth District Commander, Jennifer Greene, drawing upon her years of experience with the H Street corridor, also agreed that from a policing perspective that placing H Street in one PSA is key to implementing effective public safety measures.  

This discussion culminated in November 24, 2003 session between members of PSA 106, PSA 511, ANC 6A and ANC 6C – Mr. Roger Mattioli, Mr. Greg Noonan, Mr. John Wirt, Ms. Jennifer Flather, Commissioner Joseph Fengler, Commissioner Cody Rice and Commissioner Karin Wirt.  Working together and reviewing the statistical data as well as the community boundaries, a working alterative was identified.  This working alternative proposed using Maryland Avenue as a “sliding” eastern boundary versus the horizontal line of 15th Street as well as shifting the western boundary to the railroad tracks at Union Station.  This balanced the stated concerns of ANC 6A about community boarders and H Street revitalization with PSA 106’s concerns about equitable PSA size and call density.  

On December 6, 2003, Commissioner Wanda Stevens Harris and Commissioner Joseph Fengler meet with Deputy Mayor Kellems to discuss the alternative boundaries for PSA 102.  With Commander McGuire in attendance, we detailed our concerns about H Street being divided, the use of 8th Street as a boundary, and the larger concerns of our community as the balance between PSA 102 and PSA 103.  The result of that meeting was general agreement that the boundaries could be modified prior to submission to the Mayor’s office, pending consultation with Councilmember Sharon Ambrose.

At our December ANC meeting, the alternative boundaries were offered for community discussion and Commission consideration which were as follows:  a western boundary aligned to the Union Station railroad tracks; a northern boundary as outlined above; an eastern boundary starting at the intersection of Florida and Maryland, traveling down Maryland to 9th Street and then moving south on 9th to East Capitol; and finally, a southern boundary of East Capitol to 2nd Street.  With Councilmember Sharon Ambrose in attendance, our Commission unanimously voted to support this alternative.  Councilmember Ambrose expressed her support and pledged to work with our Commission to have the PSA boundaries changed to reflect our community concerns prior to the release of the final document to the Council.  The plan before your committee accurately reflects our suggested modifications and has the support of our Commission.
However, as we move towards implementing the new PSA structure, the locations of both the First District Headquarters and Substation are far removed from PSA 102 and 103.  The H Street corridor, as well as the surrounding near northeast community, is undergoing a tremendous resurgence in both residential and commercial development.  While on one hand, this is exactly what Mayor Anthony Williams envisioned with his goal of bring 100,000 new residents with the marketing campaign—“city living, dc style!”.  Conversely, this places additional demands for proactive community policing and safety programs in areas that are absorbing these new residents.  At our December Commission meeting, we voted to unanimously to recommend a two-pronged strategy to bring a police presence on the H Street corridor.  

First, the establishment of an interim police work station.  Councilmember Ambrose has already pledged her support and assistance to work with property owners on H Street identify locations for a work station along H Street.  .

Second, the creation of a permanent substation.  While we understand the challenges in terms of both funding and manpower, a permanent substation to serve the near northeast community needs to be addressed.  While one can make the argument that the First District already has one substation, this location is not properly situated to serve the community needs in northeast.  

In addition, our community has concerns that we will lose our captains, lieutenants, sergeants, and officers that are currently assigned to the Fifth District when our neighborhoods transition to the First District.   At our December meeting, we voted to unanimously to request that the Metropolitan Police Department leave the existing PSA lieutenants, sergeants, and officers within their existing geographical areas of responsibility.  Specifically, as part of what is now the Fifth District becomes the First District, the existing police force is not moved simply because the District boundaries have changed.

In close, while we believe the proposed PSA alignment reflects our community’s needs, the implementation will be just as important as the plan.  We urge due diligence and proactive communication with our Commission during the implementation process.  

On behalf of the Commission,

//original signed//
Joseph Fengler, Chair
815 F Street, NE

Washington, DC 20002

fengler6a02@yahoo.com
(202) 423-8868
For more information about our Commission, please visit our website – www.anc6a.org
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